Crunch time is here


PAKISTAN’S energy crisis, it seems, is deepening by the day. After a brief respite, people are again experiencing power blackouts, and gas supply to scores of industries has been cut off. Oil reserves are also at an all-time low. President Pervez Musharraf’s government unabashedly touts the crisis as a sign of success of its economic policy. Really? If anything, the current energy shortages can be attributed to the lack of planning and foresight. We also know that the previous government managed the economy on a day-to-day basis. The biggest drawback of such ad hoc economic management is that the economy appears to be growing while it doesn’t really move forward.

That is precisely what has happened in Pakistan. The economy has expanded at an average six to seven per cent during this period, but it is now becoming difficult to sustain this growth. The previous government did little or nothing to fix the structural weakness in the economy. The real issues were conveniently swept under the carpet. As the economy grew much faster than expected on the back of a massive surge in foreign remittances and foreign investment in the services sector, particularly in banking and telecommunication, all warnings were shrugged off. The “imported growth” pushed consumer spending substantially, which made the macroeconomic fundamentals look up without any hard work on the part of the government. Crucial decisions — the acute energy crisis, weakening manufacturing base, agriculture supply side constraints, etc — were postponed. Now they are resurfacing as the economy slows down.

Large-scale manufacturing, especially the textile sector, is stagnant at seven to eight per cent for the last two years as is reflected by an insignificant growth in exports in the current fiscal. Trade deficit in the same period has swelled by over 32 per cent to $7.2bn and is expected to go up to $16bn by the year’s end. Inflation, particularly food inflation, is skyrocketing, and the government is finding it exceedingly difficult to control it despite its tightening of the money supply in the market at the expense of production sectors. Overall inflation rose to 8.67 per cent last month as food prices hiked by 14 per cent during the month. That makes it less likely for the government to reduce general inflation to the budgetary target of 6.5 per cent. Even if the economic managers succeed in bringing down inflation close to the target, trade deficit has the potential to make it difficult to contain fiscal and current account deficits when foreign investment too is diminishing.

The expected increase in the oil prices in line with its record high international rates over the next few weeks will fuel inflation further and put brakes on growth. It is inexcusable that the Shaukat Aziz government has left all these crucial decisions for the next political government to take. If the next government were to take such tough decisions it would do it at the risk of losing popular support. If it didn’t it would risk presiding over a weaker, slowing economy.

